
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

Meeting held –26th June 2007

Present:
The Mayor


Councillor Wiley (Chair)


Councillors Adams, Bayes, Civil, Freer, C Groome and Tebbutt.

Also Present:
Councillors Dearing, Derbyshire, Roberts, Soans and Titcombe 

07.PP.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors S Lynch and Watts.  It was noted that Councillor Bayes was acting as a substitute for Councillor S Lynch and Councillor Adams was acting as a substitute for Councillor Watts.

07.PP.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 16th April 2007 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

07.PP.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillors Tebbutt and Freer declared a personal interest as the Council's appointee on the Joint Planning Committee of North Northants Together.

07.PP.04
RIGHT TO SPEAK


Four members of the public indicated that they wished to exercise their right to address the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak policy.

07.PP.05
ROTHWELL AND DESBOROUGH AREA ACTION PLAN – RESPONSES TO PREFERRED OPTIONS CONSULTATION


A report was submitted which informed members of the initial outcome of community involvement on the preferred options paper for the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan and which sought agreement to the officer response.  The report also sought to agree the way forward in relation to proposals for the urban extension to Desborough and progressing the Area Action Plan relating to Rothwell.


Miss Anna Musiol addressed the Committee in relation to the preferred option.  Miss Musiol stated that many residents in Rothwell felt that the rejected site would be a better option for the town as the A6 bypass was currently under-used and this option would maximise its use.  Miss Musiol also expressed concerns about landscaping and suggested changes to Plan 1 to include two relatively small parcels of land and one large area to the east of the proposed site.


Mr Paul Hodson addressed the Committee stating that the location of the preferred option for industry was opposed by many residents of Desborough who had expressed a great deal of opposition and put forward powerful arguments against this option.  It was accepted that there was a need for employment growth but the preferred option was unacceptable in relation to the generation of traffic on Braybrooke Road and archaeological and historic considerations.  Landscaping was also of concern.


Ms Jane Gardner of Smith Stuart Reynolds addressed the Committee on behalf of Persimmon Homes.  She stated that the proposal for the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan to be split between the two towns was welcomed.


The submitted report and summaries of the key issues identified through the consultation process were discussed at length by the Committee.


Particular concerns and issues were raised as follows:-

· The inadequacy of the sewage system throughout the Borough, particularly in the area of Severn Way, Kettering which was in a flood area, and the potential health issues associated with any flooding that may occur 

· The effect of the housing land supply figures in relation to Rothwell and Desborough

· Opportunist applications in Burton Latimer and Kettering which could potentially reduce the pressure to develop houses in Rothwell and Desborough

· Further consultation on the options was required

· The need for a Design Guide similar to that currently being developed for the Kettering East Urban Extension before detailed planning applications were submitted


In relation to sewage capacity it was noted that a Water Cycle Study across the whole of North Northamptonshire was underway.  Once this had been carried out more localised areas would be investigated.  In the case of proposals at Rothwell, bearing in mind a planning application had been submitted, the onus would be on developers to demonstrate that the sewage system was adequate to serve any development proposed.  It was further noted that, without the approval of the Environment Agency, houses could not be built.


It was noted that a further opportunity for consultation on proposals would be given at the Submission stage.


Members discussed issues relating to housing land supply.  However, it was agreed to debate this issue later in the meeting.


The Design Guide for the Kettering East Urban Extension had been generalised, so that it could easily be adapted for other developments.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the Planning Inspectorate be approached with regards to splitting the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan into two separate documents;


(ii)
the Area Action Plan relating to the Rothwell Urban Extension be progressed independently;


(iii)
the parties involved with the Desborough proposals be given a deadline of 31st October for the submission of supporting information to better inform the Sustainability Appraisal of the two sites which will inform which site is identified in the submission plan; and


(iv)
the recommendations in relation to Preferred Option 3 and Preferred Option 4 be approved.

07.PP.06
HOUSING LAND SUPPLY UPDATE 2007


A report was submitted which informed members of the housing land supply update for 2006/07 and its relationship with the Local Development Framework process.


Mr Roger Patrick addressed the Committee in respect of Burton Latimer.  He referred to the need for sufficient facilities, amenities and infrastructure in the town before any further development is allowed.  He referred to the inadequacy of the sewage system and the number of opportunist planning applications that were due to be submitted in Burton Latimer in the near future.


In discussion the view was expressed that reclaimed ironstone workings should be classified as brownfield sites, although it was noted that this issue had been previously raised and the Borough Council was required to adhere to guidance contained in the planning policy statement.


The following issues were also raised during the debate:-

· Capacity of the sewage system and the competition with other areas for the use of the existing capacity at Broadholme Sewage Treatment Works

· The Broadholme capacity was less than the additional loading anticipated, not taking into account development at Wellingborough

· Capacity at Broadholme Sewage Treatment Works was not due to be increased until 2010

· Water and sewage treatment was a critical factor, but developers could put forward interim resources to support proposed development

· There was a need to bring forward an assessment of housing land supply in Burton Latimer

· Opportunist planning applications throughout the Borough should be considered only as part of the overall land supply equation to avoid such land being brought forward prior to consideration of the overall framework for development

· There were serious concerns regarding a shift from the need for infrastructure being put in place prior to development to a new policy of “harmonisation” with development

· Recommendation No. (iv) in the report was important to ensure that departure applications were fully and properly consulted on as part of the Local Development Framework, and not determined on an ad-hoc basis which would have a serious effect on sustainability

· Improvements to the road infrastructure would not happen until 2017 or even longer

· The overall objective of maintaining a sustainable community in Kettering Borough should be consistently reinforced

· Kettering Borough Council should be very definitive about what it wants to achieve in the next ten years by producing a succinct statement

Members noted that the Local Development Framework approach provided the opportunity to look at the whole area instead of trying to assess one or two sites.  It was important to look at the detail of the infrastructure and carry out full consultation at critical stages.  It was important, through consultation, to identify what issues were of most importance to local residents and the sustainability of their town through the Area Action Plan approach.

If assessment of Burton Latimer was brought forward, guidance through the Core Spatial Strategy would be used.  This would give a greater opportunity to scrutinise infrastructure requirements and secure the best development to support the town.  However, it was understood that other parts of the Borough were under similar pressures, and that due to capacity issues at the Planning Inspectorate it was likely that only one more Action Plan could be undertaken on top of a Site Specific one.

Members then discussed potential sources of housing supply in the period to 2012 in relation to the Urban Capacity estimate.  The Kettering Urban Extension would add a development equivalent to the size of Desborough onto Kettering. This would affect the Kettering Town Centre Urban Capacity estimate as it would have a knock-on effect on the Town Centre in relation to its infrastructure, especially in the areas of entertainment and leisure provision.

The use of jargon in consultation documents and public reports was discussed.  It was felt that it should be made as easy as possible for members of the public to respond to consultation, and that if a document was hard to understand many people would not realise what changes and developments had been agreed until well after the consultation was over.  It was also very important that existing residents felt that their views were being taken into account.

Councillor Groome proposed that:-

“the feasibility of the Burton Latimer elements of the site specific document being brought forward, allowing issues and options to be considered during 2007, be investigated”

There being no seconder, the motion fell.

Councillor Freer proposed and Councillor Bayes seconded that:-

“a report be brought to the next meeting of the Committee to look at the possibilities as to how to proceed with the situation in Burton Latimer given the incidence of possible departure applications being received for sites throughout the Borough”

Motion carried.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the housing update be noted and be subject to review with a report to be submitted to the Planning Policy Committee in November 2007, along with the Annual Monitoring Report for 2006-07; 


(ii)
Housing supply information is reviewed in the context of North Northamptonshire information;


(iii)
Monitoring and review of housing figures to continue and be reported back in November 2007;


(iv)
a report be brought to the next meeting of the Committee to consider options as to how to proceed with the number of departure applications in Burton Latimer given the incidence of possible departure applications being received for sites throughout the Borough.

07.PP.07
TRANSPORT STRATEGY FOR GROWTH


A report was submitted which updated Members on progress in influencing the County Council’s Transport Strategy for Growth and which sought agreement to a formal response.


Peter Brett Associates gave a presentation to the Committee on the draft review they had prepared in order to assist Members in the formulation of a formal response.  


It was noted that the consultation period had been extended to the end of June 2007.


Councillor Christopher Lamb (The Mayor) addressed the Committee as a Warkton Parish Councillor.  He stated that Warkton Parish Council and residents had expressed serious concern regarding the impact of the Kettering Urban Extension on the village of Warkton.  There would be increased levels of carbon dioxide and other gasses and the pollution would have an effect on the health of residents unless the Kettering Eastern Avenue was constructed at an early stage of the development. It was unacceptable that proposals stated that parts of the Kettering Eastern Avenue would only be constructed when 2,500 houses had been completed.  Many of the buildings in Warkton were Grade II listed and these buildings would be eroded if Kettering Eastern Avenue were not constructed.


The suggestion that residents living in the Urban Extension could not access the town centre easily by car was considered to be harmful to the sustainability of the town.  Councillor Lamb concluded by requesting that the Borough Council take steps to prevent access to the Urban Extension through Warkton by taking into account the Conservation Appraisal.


During discussion Members made the following points:-

· Account must be taken of the ageing population and the need to consider all sectors of the community.  It would be impractical for the elderly, the disabled and parents with pushchairs to access the town centre by bus only

· At the present time, buses were unable to accommodate mobility scooters or electric wheelchairs

· The proposals did not provide a firm basis for the Core Spatial Strategy in relation to transport

· Much more work and consultation was required as most people in Kettering were unaware of the Strategy

· Railway bridges in Rothwell Road and Northampton Road were an important consideration as major work was required to relieve these pinch points in the transport system as they represented two of the major routes into Kettering

· Safe walking and cycling routes in older parts of the town were required in order to link in with the town centre

· Restrictions cannot be placed on car usage without an acceptable alternative in its place

· The Kettering Eastern Avenue was essential in order to relieve the already considerable pressures on the A14 between junctions 7 and 10

· Junction 7 on the A14 was utilised as a significant HGV route from Corby

· Improvements were needed to roads outside the Borough, such as the A6116 to Thrapston and the route from the A6 to the A14 past East Carlton

· Modal shift will not be achieved by cutting school buses

· The effectiveness of the transport system would have an effect on potential sale of new houses – for example people might not buy a house if they could not park their car outside

It was noted that the County Council was prepared to give the Borough Council an additional four days to produce its response to the consultation.  The consultants confirmed that an updated response could be drafted within the consultation timescale.

The Consultants were thanked for their work and presentation.

RESOLVED

that, subject to the addition of comments listed above, the response to the consultation as presented by Peter Brett Associates be submitted to the County Council within the agreed timescale.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.40 pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair

AI
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